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APPLICANT: Esslinger Family Trust 
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Commission Action: 

PERMIT AMENDMENT 

AGENT: John Tettemer & Assoc. 

PROJECT LOCATION: Laguna Terrace Mobile Home Park 
30802 So. Coast Highway, Laguna Beach, Orange County 

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT PREVIOUSLY APPROVED: Construction of interim flood 
protection facilities consisting of street modifications, installation of a 30 
inch storm drain Lateral 11 811 and two catch basins, construction of four debris 
control structures, and 50 foot by 45 foot by 6 foot deep detention/desilting 
basin. 

• 
DESCRIPTION OF AMENDMENT: Installation of a 60 inch diameter main storm drain 
line in the roadways of the mobile home park, a concrete outlet structure at 
the entrance to the mobile home park, and 5 side canyon drain pipes (Laterals 
"C" 24 inch, and 11 E" 24 inch, 11 F11 12 inch, 11 G11 18 inch, and .. H .. 24 inch). 

• 

SUMMARY OF STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

The staff recommends that the Commission determine that the proposed permit 
amendment, as conditioned, is consistent with the requirements of the Coastal 
Act. As a condition of approval the applicants are required to comply with 
geologic recommendations. The proposed development is consistent with the 
development previously approved by the Commission. 

ISSUES OF CONTROVERSY: 

The trailer park, located within a canyon, and an inadequate storm drain 
system were existing prior to passage of the Coastal Act. The proposed 
development would minimize risks to life and property from flooding and mud 
flows in the trailer park. There are two issues of controversy posed by this 
development. First, is whether the replacement of a 30 inch diameter storm 
drain pipe with a 60 inch diameter storm drain pipe would increase the 
existing runoff sheet flow hazard on Pacific Coast Highway? Second, will the 
increase in runoff flow have adverse impacts downstream? The applicant's 
hydrologist has been communicating with CALTRANS (see Exhibit 10) but has been 
unable to resolve the issues . 
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Staff was concerned that increasing the diameter of the main storm drain line 
from 30 inches to 60 inches would exacerbate to the existing flooding ~ 
situation on Pacific Coast Highway. CALTRANS and the City of Laguna Beach • 
expressed the same concerns in conversations and/or correspondence with 
staff. However, neither the City of Laguna Beach nor CALTRANS have permit 
jurisdiction over the development. The State Department of Housing and 
Community Development has jurisdiction over the trailer park. No construction 
will take place on property owned by CALTRANS. Staff requested that the 
applicant provide CALTRANS with all hydrological data and the application was 
therefore not agendized so that the applicant and CALTRANS could work to 
identify any project impacts and resolve their differences. CALTRANS was not· 
aware of the proposed development until staff contacted them in November 
1997. CALTRANS then sent staff a letter objecting to the project because it 
would contribute to flooding on Pacific Coast Highway (see Exhibit 9). In a 
later letter (Exhibit 10, letter of April 6) CALTRANS expressed concern about 
the increase in runoff downstream from the proposed project. 

The applicant has responded to Commission staff and CALTRANS concerns. The 
applicant maintains that the previously permitted and proposed improvements 
will not adversely affect the existing flooding situation on Pacific Coast 
Highway (PCH). The data supplied by the applicant•s hydrologist show that the 
proposed development is a significant improvement over the prior on-site storm 
drain system and that, while not eliminating flooding effects off-site, the 
project improves the situation. The Commission engineer has confirmed this 
conclusion based upon the applicant•s data. 

With respect to the downstream impacts, the applicant•s hydrologist stated 
that the size of the storm drain pipe under the highway remains the same and 
therefore capacity has not been increased. The applicant•s hydrologist also • 
maintains that the storm drain improvements restore the storm drain system to 
its original discharge capacity. In other words, when the trailer park storm 
drain system was new it could discharge up to 77 cfs. With degradation of the 
system the discharge was reduced to 35 cfs. Now the system discharge is back 
up to 77 cfs. 

Both of these issue areas are unresolved between the applicant•s hydrologist 
and CALTRANS. 

However, in the absence of definitive data by CALTRANS, staff is recommending 
that the Commission approve the project with a special condition regarding 
conformance with geotechnical recommendations. 

LOCAL APPROVALS RECEIVED: Approval from the Department of Housing and 
Community Development 

SUBSTANTIVE FILE DOCUMENTS: City of Laguna Beach Certified Local Coastal 
Program, Emergency Coastal Development Permit G5-95-286 (Esslinger), Coastal 
Development Permit 5-96-048 (Esslinger Family Trust/Laguna Terrace Park), 
Coastal Development Permit 5-95-286 (Esslinger Family Trust/Laguna Terrace 
Park), Laguna Terrace Park Hydrology Report by Tettemer & Assoc. dated 
September 17, 1997, Letter to CALTRANS from John Tettemer & Assoc. dated April 
7, 1998. 

• 
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PROCEDURAL NOTE: The Commission's regulations provide for referral of permit 
' amendment requests to the Commission if: 

• 

• 

• 

1) The Executive Director determines that the proposed amendment is a 
material change, 

2) Objection is made to the Executive Director's determination of 
immateriality, or 

3) The proposed amendment affects conditions required for the purpose of 
protecting a coastal resource or coastal access. 

In this case, the Executive Director has determined that the proposed 
amendment is a material change. If the applicant or objector so requests, the 
Commission shall make an independent determination as to whether the proposed 
amendment is material. [14 California Code of Regulations Section 13166]. 

Pursuant to Section 13166 of the California Code of Regulations, the Executive 
Director has determined that this amendment is material and therefore is 
bringing it to the Commission for their review. If the applicants or objector 
so request, the Commission shall make an independent determination as to 
whether the proposed amendment is material. 145 Cal. Code Reg. 

STAFF NOTE: 

The proposed development consists of storm drain improvements in the right of 
way of streets in an existing mobile home park. Three permits have previously 
been issued for development consisting of removal of sediment in canyons, 
construction of sediment barriers, construction of a 30 inch reinforced 
concrete pipe CRCP) and catch basins {Lateral "B"), construction of a 
desilting basin, and improvements to the surface streets to facilitate runoff 
flow. The improvements permitted by these permits are constructed. 

The 270th day under the permit Streamlining Act for this permit application is 
June 14, 1998. A 90 day waiver was received on 03-11-98. Therefore, the 
Commission has two hearings in which to act on this permit prior to the 270th 
day deadline. 

Emergency Permit G5-95-286 was issued on December 21, 1995. Administrative 
Permit 5-95-048 was issued on April 18, 1996. Coastal Development Permit 
5-95-286 was approved by the Commission in August 13-16, 1996 and the permit 
was issued on August 20, 1996. Materials submitted for this amendment were 
incorrectly identified as CDP 5-95-048A and were subsequently renumbered as 
5-95-286A. A detailed description of these permits are included in the 
"Project Description" section of this staff report. 

In addition, the Esslinger Family Trust has two trustees responsible for 
separate portions of the trailer park. The bulk of the storm drain system is 
included in CDP 5-95-286A. However, application 5-98-151 was submitted in 
March 1998 for a 140 foot long 18 inch in diameter storm drain line which 
connects the retention basin with the main storm drain line {Lateral "D"). 
This application was deemed incomplete in April 1998 because there may be 
coastal sage scrub involved and the applicants did not provide any data on 
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impacts to coastal sage scrub or mitigation for lost resources in the form of 
revegetation. 

• 

The construction of the development proposed by this permit has already ~ 
commenced. Therefore, an unpermitted development finding is included in this 
staff report. However, because the .construction is located in the road 
right-of-way there is no projected damage to sensitive coastal resources 
located in the canyon. 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

The staff recommends the Commission adopt the following resolution: 

I. Approval With Conditions 

The Commission hereby approves the amendment to the coastal development 
permit, subject to the conditions below, on the grounds that the proposed 
amendment, as conditioned, is consistent with the requirements of Chapter 3 of 
the California Coastal Act of 1976, will not prejudice the ability of the 
local government having jurisdiction over the area to prepare a Local Coastal 
Program conforming to the provisions of Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act, and will 
not have any significant adverse effects on the environment within the meaning 
of the California Environmental Quality Act. 

II. Special Conditions 

1. Conformance with Geologic Recommendations 

Prior to the issuance of the Coastal Development .Permit, the applicant shall 
submit, for the review and approval of the Executive Director, plans signed 
and stamped by the geotechnical consultants. The plans shall include 
recommendations of the geotechnical consultants regarding installation of the 
storm drain system, placement of catch basins, and design features of the 
outlet structure. These plans shall include the signed statement of the 
geotechnical consultant certifying that these plans incorporate the 
recommendations contained in the geotechnical investigation prepared by John 
Tettemer and Associates dated December 12, 1995, the Hydrology Report dated 
September 17, 1997, and a letter dated April 7, 1998. 

The approved development shall be constructed in accordance with the plans 
approved by the Executive Director. Any deviations from said plans shall be 
submitted to the Executive Director for a determination as to whether the 
changes are substantial. Any substantial deviations shall require an 
amendment to this permit or a new coastal development permit. 

IV. Findings and Declarations: 

The Commission hereby finds and declares as follows: 

A. Project Description 

The proposed development consists of the installation of a 2,534 linear feet 

~ 

storm drain facility main in the right-of-way of a mobile home park. lateral ~ 
drains and an outlet structure. The pipe for the storm drain varies from 48 ,._, 
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to 60 inches in diameter for the main line Cline "A")and 12 to 30 inches in 
diameter for the five lateral storm drains (Laterals "C" and "E"-"H'') (see 
Exhibits 2a and 2b). The main line will terminate at a proposed 60 inch 
outfall structure (see Exhibit 3a and 3b). The storm drain pipe (Lateral 11 D") 
leading from the retention basin to the main storm drain line is not a part of 
this permit. A separate CDP application (5-98-151) has been submitted for 
lateral storm drain line "D 11

• 

The proposed development is located in a mobile home trailer park along the 
mouth of the downstream end of 11 Hobo Canyon 11 in the South Laguna area of the 
City of Laguna Beach (see exhibit 1). The trailer park and the existing 
inadequate storm drains were constructed prior to passage of the Coastal Act. 
The trailer park is located inland of Pacific Coast Highway. To the north is 
a restaurant and to the south is a gasoline station (see Exhibit 2a and 3a). 
Across Pacific Coast Highway are the private residential communities of Blue 
Lagoon and Lagunita. 

Hobo Canyon is identified in the South Laguna Biological Resource Values Map 
as 11 Very High Value Habitat" because of the quality of the coastal sage scrub 
habitat. The trailer park is located at the edge of the coastal sage scrub 
habitat. Neither emergency permit G5-95-286 nor administrative permit 
5-96-048 (both Esslinger Family Trust) included work which had potential 
impacts on coastal sage scrub. However. coastal development permit 5-95-286 
(Esslinger Family Trust) did include as part of the submittal a Streambed 
Alteration Agreement from the California Department of Fish and Game regarding 
impacts to 0.04 acres of stream. The Agreement includes provision for 
revegetation where coastal sage scrub would be disturbed and is included with 
staff report 5-95-286 (see Exhibit 10. Exhibit G) . 

The original storm drain system consists of a 30 inch diameter corrugated 
metal pipe under the mobile home park which collects runoff on site and 
delivers it to a 30 inch storm drain pipe which runs parallel to Pacific Coast 
Highway south to the gas station and then connects with a 30 inch reinforced 
concrete pipe at Pacific Coast Highway (see Exhibit 3a). The 30 inch CALTRANS 
pipe runs underneath PCH and connects to a 36 inch subterranean pipe in a 
ravine between the private communities of Blue Lagoon and Lagunita. This 36 
inch pipe outlets to a surface street and catch basin which connects with a 48 
inch pipe which outlets on the seawall of Blue Lagoon. 

Previous permits (see project history) have addressed the immediate concerns 
caused by sediment blockage of side canyons. The mudflow threat from the side 
canyons has been addressed by the removal of accumulated sediment and the 
construction of sediment containment barriers. 

Potential and actual impacts to coastal sage scrub resources were addressed in 
prior permits. 

B. Project History 

Prior permit history for this site consists of Emergency Permit G5-95-286, 
Administrative Permit 5-96-048. and Coastal Development Permit 5-95-286. 
These permits have all been issued. 

The storm drain improvements have been submitted in pieces. However, at 
completion the system would include the new 48 inch to 60 inch main line (Line 
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11 A"), seven lateral storm drains and catch basins, a retention basin, four 
debris control/sediment barrier structures on the main and side canyons, a 
concrete outlet structure at the entrance to the mobile home park, removal of 
existing sediment which accumulated in the bottom of side canyons, and 
improvements to surface streets. In addition, the applicants installed a 
polyester resin lining in the 30 inch connector pipe which runs from the 
gasoline station to the development site. 

1. Emergency Permit G5-95-286 

On December 21, 1995 the Executive Director issued Emergency Permit G5-95-286 
to the Laguna Terrace Mobile Home Park for drainage improvements consisting 
of: removal of existing speed bumps, construction of wooden barriers, asphalt 
curbs and catch basins. The emergency permit was granted because debris and 
mud flows from rainstorms required immediate action to prevent damage to the 
trailer park mobile home structures and prevented access by emergency 
vehicles. The materials submitted with the emergency permit application 
indicate that the existing 30 inch diameter corrugated metal storm drain pipe 
was inadequate to collect storm runoff and that during high runoff flows 
sediment entered the mobile home park and park buildings. 

The emergency permit was issued on December 21, 1995 and an Emergency Permit 
Acceptance Form was received on January 3, 1996. The Emergency Permit 
expressly did not include approval of: retaining walls, rail & timber debris 
control structures, regrading of "M 11 St., removal of sediment, construction or 
refurbishment of storm drains or construction of the desilting basin. 

2. Coastal Development Permit 5-96-048 

~ 

Coastal Development Permit application 5-96-048 (Esslinger Family Trust) was ~ 
approved on the Administrative Calendar on May 8, 1996. The permit was issued 
for removal of 2,000 to 2,500 cubic yards of sediment from the mouths of four 
tributary canyons within the Hobo Canyon drainage in the upstream end of the 
Laguna Terrace Mobile Home Park (see Exhibit 5). There was one special 
condition which stipulated that any coastal sage scrub in construction areas 
would be flagged so that contractors would avoid impacts to the native 
vegetation. 

The applicants sent a letter acknowledging the acceptance of the permit and 
special condition and also filed a nNotice of Commencement of Construction" on 
June 18, 1996. 

3. Coastal Development Permit 5-95-286 

Coastal Development Permit 5-95-286 is the follow-up permit for Emergency 
Permit G5-95-286. On August 16, 1996 the Commission approved coastal 
development permit 5-95-286 on the Regular Calendar for construction of 
interim flood protection facilities including street modifications, 
installation of catch basins, modifications to the storm drain system, 
construction of debris control structures and a detention/desilting basin (see 
Exhibit 4). The permit was approved with two special conditions. Special 
Condition 1 stipulated that any change to the Streambed Alteration Agreement 
resulting in a change to the approved project would require an amendment to 
the permit. Special Condition 2 stipulated that the applicant notify selected ~ 
public agencies of the availability of the removed sediment for beach 
nourishment purposes. On August 20. 1996 the permit was issued. 
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The specific plans approved by the Commission included a 30 inch RCP storm 
drain and two catch basins along lower "M" St., the desilting basin, and four 
debris control barrier structures on the main canyon and side canyons . 

C. Flood Hazard 

Section 30253 of the Coastal Act states in part: 

New development shall: 

(1) Minimize risks to life and property in areas of high geologic, 
flood, and fire hazard. 

(2) Assure stability and structural integrity, and neither create nor 
contribute significantly to erosion, geologic instability, or destruction 
of the site or surrounding area or in any way require the construction of 
protective devices that would substantially alter natural landforms along 
bluffs and cliffs. 

1. Existing Situation 

The site is located at the terminus of Hobo Canyon in the City of Laguna 
Beach. The trailer park predates the Coastal Act. During severe rains the 
trailer park is subject to flooding, mud flows and associated damage to 
residential structures. In addition, in severe storm events sheet flow 
traverses the trailer park and ends up on Pacific Coast Highway. The original 
30" storm drain pipe and storm drain system was old, in disrepair and 
inadequate to protect the existing mobile home park from flooding and mud 
flows. 

Currently, site stormwater traverses the site in two ways: through the storm 
drain system and by sheet flow over surface streets. The existing storm drain 
system in the trailer park consists of a 30 inch main storm drain corrugated 
metal pipe with three 12 inch side canyon inlets. There were no sediment 
retention barriers or catch basins constructed with the original storm drain 
system. The original 30 inch corrugated metal pipe is rusted. silted up and 
runoff seeps into surrounding soils. The 30 inch corrugated metal pipe 
connected directly with the 30 inch storm drain pipe which takes runoff to the 
gasoline station, which then connects to the CALTRANS 30 inch reinforced 
concrete pipe which takes the runoff under the freeway (see Exhibit 3a). The 
hydrologist retained by the applicant calculates that the carrying capacity of 
the existing 30 inch pipe is 35 cubic feet per second (cfs). Runoff which is 
not captured on-site or which exceeds the capacity of the existing drainage 
system traverses the site as sheet flow, eventually ending up at the entrance 
to the mobile home park, the gasoline station and ultimately on Pacific Coast 
Highway. 

The City, CALTRANS and the applicants all acknowledge that current storm water 
runoff from the trailer park contributes to sheet flow on Pacific Coast 
Highway. There are two issues posed by this development. First, does the 
project minimize risks to life and property in the trailer park from flooding 
and mud flows? Second, does the project minimize risks to life and property 
on the adjacent property and Pacific Coast Highway as a result of any 
additional flooding caused by the increased size of the storm drain pipe from 
30 inches to 60 inches? 



2. Proposed Project 

5-95-286A 
Page 8 

The storm drain line improvements consist of the primary 60 inch storm drain • 
pipe and five side canyon drains (see Exhibits 2a and 2b). On site plans the 
60 inch pipe is referred to as "Line A". The side canyon inlets or "laterals•• 
are sized as follows: lateral B, 30 inch; lateral C, 24 inch; lateral E, 24 
inch; lateral F, 12 inch; lateral G, 18 inch; and lateral H, 24 inch. Lateral 
"D" is being applied for under a separate permit 5-98-151, which is currently 
incomplete. Lateral "B" and catch basins was approved under COP 5-95-286. 
There are a total of seven inlet structures where the side laterals meet the 
main 60 inch line. 

The outlet structure at the termination of the 60 inch storm drain line 
consists of an open box structure (see Exhibit 3a and 3b). The box structure 
houses the terminus of the 60 inch storm drain outlet, a side lateral 30 inch 
storm drain outlet (Lateral "B") and the 30 inch reinforced concrete pipe 
(i.e., connector) which takes the runoff to a junction behind the gasoline 
station and thence via a 30 inch CALTRANS pipe under Pacific Coast Highway. 
The 30 inch connector pipe is at the lowest elevation in the box structure. 
When looking from Pacific Coast Highway towards the project the outlet 
structure resembles a mouth. From the mouth there is a 4 foot wide and 17 
foot long tongue of grouted stone and concrete which rises 0.5 feet in 
elevation from the 30 inch connector pipe. At the seaward extent of the 
concrete tongue there is a one foot high wall. The difference in elevation 
from the height of the tongue wall and the 30 inch connector is 1.5 feet. 
During a flood event runoff is brought to the box structure via the 60 inch 
pipe and one lateral 30 inch pipe and forced into the 30 inch connector pipe. 
Excess water which is unable to flow through the 30 inch connector pipe flows • 
up the grouted stone tongue. In a severe storm event runoff will build up and 
flow over the tongue onto the frontage area and then onto Pacific Coast 
Highway. 

Runoff is collected in seven of the side lateral drains and taken to the main 
60 inch line. One side lateral (Lateral ••B") connects directly to the outlet 
structure. The outlet structure is designed to maximize the carrying capacity 
of the existing 30 inch connector pipe, which is 77 cfs. 

3. Storm Drain System Analysis 

The original storm drain system was antiquated, in a state of disrepair and 
did not provide protection to the existing development. Sheet flow runoff on 
steep steets poses obvious safety hazards as well. During storm events the 
trailer park was subject to flooding and mud flows down the main canyon and 
the side canyons. The carrying capacity of the original 30 inch diameter main 
storm drain line and three lateral drains is assessed by the applicant•s 
hydrological consultants at 35 cfs. 

Under the existing situation the total runoff of the watershed draining into 
the trailer park is calculated to be 361 cfs, with the existing storm drain 
capacity calculated to be 35 cfs. This leaves a difference of 326 cfs which 
either percolates into the soil or enters the trailer park as sheet flow. The 
new storm drain pipe has a capacity of 380 cfs. Runoff collected in the 
proposed storm drain system is taken to the concrete inlet structure at the 
entrance to the trailer park. • 
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The new storm drain system. consisting of reinforced concrete pipe, delivers 
runoff to the outlet structure at the entrance to the trailer park. The 
outlet structure is designed to utilize the maximum carrying capacity of the 
existing 30 inch connector pipe (77 cfs). This is an increase of 42 cfs which 
would otherwise end up as sheet flow runoff. Additionally. the improvements 
reduce the total on-site cfs from 361 to 322 cfs. 

The new storm drain system has been designed so that there are catch basins at 
the intersection of the 6 side canyon drains and the 60 inch drain. and two 
catch basins on "M" St. (Lateral "B") above the box structure. These catch 
basins will hold additional runoff, which the hydrological consultant 
estimated at 20-30 cfs. The detention/desilting basin will hold another 7-8 
cfs. 

These improvements result in the capture of an estimated 30 cfs in addition to 
the difference in cfs between the old and new project (42 cfs). However, the 
major project improvement is the design of the concrete outlet structure to 
maximize the carrying capacity of the existing 30 inch connector pipe from its 
current use of 35 to its maximum of 77. This 42 cfs is runoff that under the 
existing system would eventually end up on PCH. 

The improved storm drain system will increase the amount of water capable of 
being transported through the trailer park. The existing storm drain system 
is inefficient and does not utilize the capacity of the 30 inch connector 
pipe. While the new improvements increase the amount of runoff which can be 
taken to the 30 connector pipe it also is more efficient in that the maximum 
carrying capacity of the existing 30 inch connector pipe is utilized . 

Staff was concerned that increasing the capacity of the storm drain pipe 
diameter from 30 inches to 60 inches would also increase the adverse impacts 
of flooding on PCH. CALTRANS expressed similar concerns. The amount of water 
which flows through the trailer park is a constant. Runoff which does not 
percolate into the soil will either enter the storm drain system or end up as 
sheet flow across the trailer park roads, eventually ending up on PCH. The 
improvements will reduce flooding in the trailer park by expanding the storm 
drain capacity and eliminating sheet flow. This, in turn. means that more 
runoff will be delivered to the concrete outlet structure at the entrance to 
the mobile home park. Other factors remaining the same, this translates into 
more sheet flow on Pacific Coast Highway. 

The technical consultants for the applicants maintain that the improvements to 
the storm drain system will not worsen the flooding situation on Pacific Coast 
Highway. The technical consultants submitted a letter (Exhibit 10) discussing 
the storm drain improvements. They maintain that the storm drain improvements 
will actually reduce flooding on Pacific Coast Highway because the proposed 
project improves the efficiency of the storm drain system as well as reducing 
the sediment load. The applicant's hydrologist contends that the system 
improvements do increase the runoff from 35 cfs to 77 cfs but that they are 
merely restoring the pipe to its original capacity of 77 cfs. This almost 
doubles the amount of water which can be taken off site and consequently 
reduces the amount of runoff available for sheet flow. The existing 30 inch 
connector pipe is capable of handling the extra runoff generated by the 
increased efficiency . 
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In addition. the improvements previously approved by the Commission in permits 
5-96-048, G5-95-286 and 5-95-286 were implemented to reduce the amount of silt 
and sediment carried in the storm drain and also through the trailer park and • 
onto PCH. Reduction of the amount of silt and sediment improves the carrying 
capacity of the storm drain system. Therefore, the four sediment control 
barriers constructed in the main and side canyons are instrumental in trapping 
sediment and enabling the flow of runoff through the storm drain system. 
Finally, the catch basins, retention basin and debris control structures will 
also capture runoff in excess of the capacity of the lateral storm drain pipes 
which carry runoff to the main line. 

Under the proposed storm drain system there will stilT be flooding of PCH 
during major storm events. The question for staff and the Commission is 
whether the new storm drain system results in any additional impacts caused by 
implementation of the larger storm drain system. Based upon the data provided 
by the applicant's consultants the proposed storm drain improvements, although 
not eliminating the possibility of flooding on PCH, increase the carrying 
capacity efficiency of the existing 30 inch connector pipe, holds some runoff 
on-site via the catch basins and desilting basin, and reduces the potential 
for mud flows through the trailer park and onto PCH. The applicant's maintain 
that the improvements do not increase the risk of flooding on PCH. 

The 30 inch CALTRANS pipe under PCH connects with a 36 inch subterranean pipe 
in a ravine separating the private communities of Blue Lagoon and Lagunita. 
This 36 inch pipe then outlets onto a street with a catch basin which connects 
to a 48 inch pipe which outlets on the Blue Lagoon seawall. 

The CALTRANS hydrologist maintains that the improvements have worsened the 
flooding situation on PCH because the storm drain improvements collects the • 
runoff from the entire park and delivers it to one location, the outlet 
structure at the entrance to the park. The CALTRANS hydrologist maintains 
that under the original storm drain project runoff occurred as sheet flow 
which was dispersed throughout the park and not concentrated at one location. 
However, CALTRANS has not provided any data to support this contention, except 
to state that during the recent winter storm events there was flooding over 
PCH and into the Blue Lagoon community. A representative of the Blue Lagoon 
community told staff that the Board of Directors has not taken a position on 
whether to object to the proposed improvements, in part because of the unusual 
severity of the storms. 

The geotechnical reports include specific recommendations regarding the 
placement and construction of the storm drain lines and the concrete outlet 
structure. In order to ensure that the development is constructed according 
to geotechnical recommendations the applicant is being conditioned to submit 
plans signed and stamped by the geotechnical consultants. Only as conditioned 
does the Commission find that the proposed development is consistent with 
Section 30253 of the Coastal Act. 

Based upon the information provided by the geotechnical consultants, the 
Commission concludes that the proposed development will minimize risks to life 
and property within the trailer park and on PCH from flooding and mud flows, 
and is consistent with the provisions of Section 30253 of the Coastal Act. 

• 
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Section 30604(a) of the Coastal Act provides that the Commission shall issue a 
Coastal Development Permit only if the project will not prejudice the ability 
of the local government having jurisdiction to prepare a Local Coastal Program 
which conforms with the Chapter 3 policies of the Coastal Act. 

The Laguna Beach Local Coastal Program was certified with suggested 
modifications, excluding several areas of deferred certification (including 
the Hobo Canyon area), at the July, 1992 Commission hearings. The City 
accepted the Commission's suggested modifications and the Commission 
subsequently concurred with the Executive Director's determination of adequacy 
on January 13, 1993. 

The Laguna Beach LCP was effectively certified on January 25, 1993 after 
Notice of the Ce certification of the Local Coastal Program was filed with the 
Secretary of Resources. The Commission is reviewing this project because it 
is an an area of deferred certification. 

The proposed amendment to the coastal development permit, as conditioned to 
conform with geotechnical recommendations, will not create adverse effects on 
coastal access or coastal resources under Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act. 
Therefore, the Commission finds that approval of the project will not 
prejudice the City's ability to prepare a Local Coastal Program for this area 
of deferred certification. 

E. Consistency with the California Environmental Quality Act 

Section 13096 of Title 14 of the California Code of Regulations requires 
Commission approval of Coastal Development Permits to be supported by a 
finding showing the amendment to the coastal development permit, as 
conditioned by any conditions of approval, to be consistent with any 
applicable requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). 
Section 21080.5(d)(2)(A) of CEQA prohibits a proposed development from being 
approved if there are feasible alternatives or feasible mitigation measures 
available which would substantially lessen any significant adverse effect 
which the activity may have on the environment. 

The proposed project has been conditioned in order to be found consistent with 
the flooding and geologic stability policies of Section 30253 of the Coastal 
Act. A mitigation measure; special conditions requiring conformance with 
geologic recommendations, will minimize all adverse effects. As conditioned, 
there are no feasible alternatives or feasible mitigation measures available, 
beyond those required, which would substantially lessen any significant 
adverse effect which the activity may have on the environment. Therefore, the 
Commission finds that the proposed project, as conditioned to mitigate the 
identified effects, is the least environmentally damaging feasible alternative 
and can be found consistent with the requirements of the Coastal Act to 
conform to CEQA. 

F. Unpermitted Development 

Although development has taken place prior to Commission action on this 
coastal development permit application. consideration of the application by 
the Commission is based solely upon the Chapter 3 policies of the Coastal 
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Act. Approval of the permit does not constitute a waiver of any legal action 
with regard to the alleged violation nor does it constitute an admission as to 
the legality of any development undertaken on the subject site without a • 
Coastal Development Permit. 
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APPLICATION FOR COASTAL DEVELOPMENT PERMIT CAUFORNIA 

APPENDIX 6 COASTAL COMMISSIOI' 
LOCAl AGENCY REVIEW FORM 

SECTION A (TO BE COMPLETED BY APPLICANT) 
I . 

Appracant Esslinger Family Trust and Laguna Terrace Park 
ProjectDescription Replace Storm Drain facilities in a private street. 

Approx1mately 2,534 feet lung, diameter of 42 inches te 60 iae~es. 
Terminates at coast Highway with a 60 inch out fall. Does not 
~ change existing offsite conditions. 

30802 s. Coast Highway, Laguna Beach 

Assessor's Parcel Number 056-240-55 and 656-191-23 

SECTI.ON B (TO ~E.~OMPLETED BY LOCAL PLANNING OR BUILDING INSPECTION DEPARTMENT) 

Zoning DesiglStion ~· K03ot (.€"l~ME' .. r 0 dulac _ ___;;;;...._. __ _ 
GeneralorConmunityP~Designation 1/c~ Hbt>/c.,.ou....l ~try 8-lO dulac 

Local Discretionary Approvals 
~ Pro!)C?Sed development meets au zoning requirements and needs no local pennfts *~arrtrt:rit\jifte-1 

~~b. . 
0 Proposed development needs local discretionary approvals noted below. 

Needed Received 

CEQAStatus 

0 0 
0 0 
0 0 
. o 0 
0 0 
0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

0 
0 
0 
0 
0 

Design/Architectural review 
Variance for 
Rezone from 

Tentative Subdivision/Parcel Map No • 
Grading.land Development Permit No. 
Planned ResidentialiCommercial Development Approval 
SHe Plan Review 
Condominium Conversion Permit 
Concfltional, Special, or Major Use Pennil No. 
Other 

EXHIBIT NO. 

0 categori:ally Exempt Class. ______ _ 

0 Negative Declaration Granted (Date) I1'I'A. 

En 
.. '-"-. California Collltal Commlaslon 

0 vironmentallmpact Report Required, Fanal Report Certified (Dat~) _.=:=:::::=:::~=::;:::...~ 
I!{ Other P'C"'r A ct!'f " j'EDJt:er11

- ~ 1'0 t..4--e't:>. 

Preparedforth~untyof 1-A@~ ~. by C.~ ~~ 
Dale ~ ? Title f?!OOfM- f'-61-.l~. 
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.• ~ C# .:AUFOitNIA--IUSINESS AND TRANSPORTATION AOINCY 

' 
PlTI WilSON, c • 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

~CASU:., November 11,.~\t t \t ~ 'B \t ~ 
Mr. Robin Maloney- Rames \) ' _, 
CALIFORNIA COASTAL COMMISSION NO~ 1 
South Coast An:a Q.UfOtl~lA ~ON 
24S W. Broadway, Suite 380 

5 
... ,., cot»A\SS 

P.O. BOX 14SO cOf.:. ~'""" 
Long Beach, CA. 908~16 

Subject: Laguna Terrace Mobil Home Park 

Dear Mr. Maloney-Rames: 

Thank you for the opportunity to review and comment on the proposed tfrainaae 
improvement for. the Laguna Terrace Mobile Home Park. Caltrans has the followina 
comments for your information. 

@ 

1. It appears that the surface water pattern at the proposed 60" RCP outlet structure has 
been changed from sheet flow to concentrated flow. This concentration of flow resulted • 
in the increase of both velocity and volume prior tO its discharge onto the city street 
and Pacific Coast Highway. • 

2. The proposal will divert the current flooding problem from the Mobil Home Park to 
the State Highway which results in potential liability and increased maintenance 
responsibility to the State. 

3. A detention basin should be considered and provided upstream, to detain any 
additional nmoffto be carried by the proposed 60" RCP. Or to extend the proposed 
60" RCP to other proper discharge location without damaging the State Highway. 

Please continue to keep us informed of fUture developments which could · 
potentially impact our State Tran.sportation Facilities. If you have any questions, please 
contact me at (714) 724-2020 or Tan Nguyen at (714)-724-2073. 

c::c: Frank Lin 
Tam Nguyen 

Sincerely 
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17:21 JMTA-OJSTA I'ESA .. 562 599 5884 

March 9, 1998 

Mr. Robin Maloney-Ram.es 
California Coutal Commiuion 
200 Oeeangato, lOfb. Floor 
Long Beach. CA 90802 

lle: Amendment Coastal Development Pc:r:mit 
Number 5·96-048 
Laguna Tc:rracc Pmt!EsslingC% Family Trust 

Dear Robin: 

We arc cu:rrcntly working with the Califon:Ua Depart:D:ll.mt ofTranaportation to rc.olvc the 
issues they raised in their November 11, 1997 letter regarding our proposed project. In order to 
allow us enough time to come to an acceptable resolution, we are requ~s a tS()..day wai11er 
on our Amendment Application. 

'l'hmk you for gnmtina us the waiver and we will contact you as aoon as we have rcaahcd 
consensw~ with Caltrans. If you have any questions pleuc: caU. 

Sinccraly, 

~,1g~ 
Darlene A Shelley 
Vice Prcsideat 

cc: Alan Swanson 

.,. 
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D!PAITi 
PAICr 11 
.. NIMAit 
WI'A MfA.Q 

Alrll ........ 11CN A-..::r 

Ot' TRAHIPORTAnON 

.,. ... CC(Q)PVJW··-
Nr. Ala A. SWaDIOtt 
3o1m II. 'l'att:._, I Altlllocd.atea, 11m 
3:1.51, Airway A1te. SUit. Q-1 
COsta -..., a& t2Sat 

Sllbj act~ LafUDa Teznoe MOW.J.e Rome PaJ:k. 

Deu Alaua 

-

'l1wtt you for letMftl' u• llaft the OWPrt.u.t.t:r to revtew tbe 
prapo_, cln!up lajmv..,c for the~ r.QuDa ·Tltr.t'ace NabU.IIi\ 
BcDe Puk I .. bavtl :r:'e'riewld. tll8 ~ J114:mlaalr a.ncs 
KYdra'lll1o npozt tb.at was ll\lbad.tted t:a u em JlliMIU:r s, lJ98. 
'fhD report 40u J10t IAtrMI tile · ..,Ut: elow u.iJ'IIh at t.1M1 
ov.tl$t •t=uC:CW:e aad. e::d.•t:illi Jo•~ aor t1111 •:f• af tt... 
propaaad ._qy- ..U.••.t.pat~. 11le tt:ld IIJCI ~ 
t.he ef'feot of ·the de•19QIJ4 Wfl• b1DGJra11 tha!:e~o"', u~tiou 
of ''of• llow ~ta the ax~ltiug 30" J\C.'II .t.. cpeaticmable. 

We an not C!OD'f'.lDGicl tat 1:ba Qaw ar 388~• .b tJut .so• RCJil 
aaa IJPlit. 71o.f• into thtl aiati'DII' 30• Jt.CJP with. t1llt ligh 
\t1Jloc:1ty 11114 t:heo:rl.• of ~t 10 ........ .. lt:lll cr=aem 
about tu a.dditi flow 6f 1 '7r:tt• fo&" 11-:r-zo stona and 36a.fl 
for lOO"'YNZ' olt.OX'II to 1CB Wlleft 1:1111 flot'XIJSBG ~ ~~ 
a18t. 111o, it awean tbl.t man dis~ to ICII due to t:.h8 
recluotiw:t. at flotr to ~ •iat.:IJI& 30 • ac:r. 
wa will tLOt ,.w:.Ltl&dnw our awt• to the c.J.:I.fomia c:autlll 
Q:aliaaian ua~ll ~tUJ:' agiaer!Df aul.JIIi• 11 lbse baH4 011 
tla abctv'll Gollaer&l. 

tf you haft any qWI•t:iou, plea•• aau .. at ('72.4) 1211·2D7~ Ol' 
Tan •au~ at ('14) 724-20,3. 

P11Z12 

.... 
8 • 

•• 

• 



•• 

• 

• 

. . 

April 2, 1998 

.M'r. Roger Kao 
Chief: Hydraulics Branch 
Department of Transportation 
District 12, Office of Hydraulics 

Dear .M'r. Kao: 

The purpose of this letter is to address the comments issued on ianuary 26,1998 by your office 
concerning the "Laguna Terrace Park Hydrology Report" published by John M. Tettemer & 
Associates Ltd., (JMTA) in December of 1997. 

The following repeats each comment followed by our response. 

Comment fl.l 

The report does not address the split flow analysis at the outlet structure and existing 30" RCP, 
nor the analysis of the proposed energy dissipator. The submitted WSPG model ignored the 
effoct of the designed bajjle blocks,· therefore the assumption of the 75 eft flow into the e:dstlng 
30" RCP is questionable... We are not convinced that the flow of 388 eft in the 60" RCP can 
split 75 eft into the existing 30" RCP with the high velocity and the angle of almost 90 degrees. 

Respouse 

The flow split in the outlet structure was analyzed considering two conditions. First, the 
existing 30" RCP carries approximately .3.S'. cfs and flows directly into the 30" RCP outlet pipe~ 
Secondly, the designed bafile block in front of 60" RCP creates an abrupt rise in the channel i """:• 

··invert and subsequently creates a hydraulic jump. The hydraulic jump pushes the hyd:raulic · 
grade line (HGL) above the soffit of the structure, creating a pressure flow condition in the 
systein. Our analysis conservatively neglects the pressurized flow in the system and considers ,./ · 
the HGL to be at the soffit of the structure, which would force approximately 77 cfS flow into 
the 30" RCP outlet pipe. This condition, in addition to the 35 cfs flow entering the outlet 
ltnlcturc from the upstream 30" RCP, will ensure that the existing 30" RCP outlet pipe will 
cmy at least 75 cfs. A copy of the hydraulic analysis as descnoed above is attached. 

E:NOINefRIN(.'J MANAOI:ME:NT PLANNINO 
3~1 AJrway Avenue, SuJte Q-1 Costa Mesa, CaDfomla Q2626 ?14 434-SIIOSO I'AX ?14 434-61ZO 

.. 
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Mr. Roger Kao 
April2, 1998 
Pqe2 

Comment##2 

We are still concerned about the additional flow of 17 eft for 2S-year storm and 26 eft for 100-
year storm to PCH where the flooding problem alrecu:ly edits. 

Respoue 

We have refined the hydrology calculations for the pre- and post-improvement conditions. The 
analysis for the pre-improvement condition considers the actual flow capacity of the existing 
storm drain laterals delivering to the existing 30" CMP. Specifically, the model was revised to 
include the flow capacity of the existing 12" CMP laterals downstream of drain.age areas C-2 
and D-2, and the existing 30" CMP downstream of drainage area A-6. The result of the revised 
analysis indicates that the total street flow for the pre-improvement condition at PCH is 361 cfs 
compared to 322 cfs street flow for the post-improvement condition. This shows that the storm 
drain'improvement has reduced the flooding at PCH and improved the existing condition. This 
result is primarily due to the capacity of the new system to deliver the design flow rate to the 
existing 30" RCP storm drain Un.der the gas station. 

Comment#J 

A.lso,lt appears that there Is more discharge to PCH due to the reduction of flow to the e:dsting 
JO"RCP. 

Respoue 

Please note our response to comment No. 1 which indicates that the tw1 flow capacity of the 
30-inch RCP can be delivered by the new system. The revised pre-improvement analysis has 
indicated that the system inlets do not have the capacity to deliver the tw1 flow pipe design 
discharge. Calculations indicate that, for the pre-improvement condition, only 44 cfs in the 
100-year storm can be delivered to the 30-inch RCP under PCB. 

Supporting hydrologic and hydmuiic calculations along with related graphics were doliveRd 
and discussed with you during our meeting held on Apdll, 1998. 

;.. you may be aware the Coastal Commission Permit is pending receipt of a revised response 
fiom your office. Your review of the hydmuiic anal)'lcs and concum::nce with the results is 
requcstecl. . . 

• 

• 

•• 
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Mr. Roger Kao 
Apri12, 1998 
Page3 

If you have any questions, please feel free to call Mansour Vahid or me. 

Sincerely, 

. 
Alan A. Swanson 
Senior Vice President 

AAS/pf 

cc: Stephen Esslinger 
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- A. SWilDIIQD . 
• TetteMr a Asaociatea, L1'D 
my Ave. SUite Q-1 
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TEL :562 5S0 5094 

: LaQ"DDl& 'l'fll:l'aoe llobi1a a-. tak 
30802 Sa. COa1t Highway, LaSUDa BeaCh 

PIVJS 

Y~ Byd:r:ology :1.1 .200 at• l••• than City of Laguu Beach 
lan of c!l'ainaga. You irad.ioattld in the _.tin; em. Apl'il 1 

1.9t8 t the Bnginee:ring aaJUrnpticm foJ: the city' 1 hydrology doM 
by loy e BDgineering wa1 not appr-opriate and that ••• the I'M.IOD 
for di•a~ay. we need a letter f~ the Cl~ ot Soutb 
LaguDa ach to aoncu:r with your ooa.olui:Loa. 

2. Your hydrology calwlation• 1bow1 tU :Lncnue of 24 ats 
at nod.a 404 CPCKJ due to ~ 1tom dnia. ~z:oove..nt tE'OD.\ Laguu 
Terrace Mobile Kama Park. we have expn11ed. C.ltnn8' couc.m 
lhout e increa1e of flow in our p:teV:I.OUI letten aad that the 
exce11 low shOuld be "-tailllld. 

·YOUl' llydftul:Lc1 aalculat:l.rml •bon tbat the flow in 
calt exiatiftg 30• RCP will l:>e islcnued lnD 44 all to ?I cfa 
(al~t double). A complete hydraulic• aaalY.J:I.• at tba exiltlag 
30" R.CP i1 needed to juat:lfy that than i1 ao iavaat to ICII (water 
bum• t frc:a inlet• on PCII) •nd f!ICW~U~tnaa ~'•• Ce~:O.iOD ac 
outlet • to increue of flow aad veloaity) ·• caltrau c:ODcezu 
about. t liability of conveying ason watK' to the 4owa•tnD. · You. 
-8hould fom the ower• oe pzoopaztie1 dowD at~ of PCB abo\l.t the 
potllllti 1 inp.ct: to their; propeztie•. . . 

• 

· wa alway• wut to wo:r:k with .yc. 6D tbia 181Ue to anna tiUt 
aafety· f tbe traveling public and ~ivate prope:r:tiel downatnaa • 
PCB. 
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Mr. Alan A. Swanson 
Page 2 

If you have any questions please call me at (714) 724-2020 or 
Tan Nguyen at (714) 724-2073. 

Sincerely 

Roger Kao, Chief 
Hydraulics Branch 
Caltrans, District 12 

C: . Steve May, City of South Laguna Beach 
Robin Maloney-Rames, California Costal Commission 
Gail Farber, Caltrans 
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CAUFORN Vt11d: ICUfH COAI1 
IU W. IICIADWAY, l1f. 110 
•• o. 1011 l410 
lONG IMCit, Cl 
Qlot••• 

. •tth ~: e1z5111 I -
180th .Dar: 11/S/1~ " . 
Staff: MV-1.1' • '. 
Staff Rtport: 7/25/•1 
Htar1ng Dltt: 1/11-11/11 

APP ltATJOI flO.; . . 
APP !CMT: 

Colltsston Actton: . 
SWE REm: R£GIUR r.ALQIMI 

1•11-211 

Ela11ngtr F1111y Truat 
Laguna Ttrract P&rk 

John M. Tttttltr • Aasoetatts 
Paone,· C&11uan, NtNo11 • Winton 

Laguna Ttrract Mobtlt Holt Park 
30102 So. Coast Htthw-.y, Laguna ltaeh, Orange eount1 

PRCO CT DESCRIPTION: Construction of 1nttrtl f100d.protttt1on f&e111tttt 
1nc1ud1ng street madtf1eat1ons. tnsta11at1on of catch • 
basins, 1Ddiftcat1ont to tht stona dratn syst11. 

I. 

constructton of dtbr1s control structurts, and a 
dttent1on/dts11ttng basin. 

APPROVALS RECEMD: 
Ctltforn1a Dtpartllnt of F11h • Glmt Strlllbed A1ttrat1on 
Agr1111nt No. 1-585-IS 

NTIV£ FILE DOCUMENTS: Ellergtncy Coastal DtYI1oplltnt Ptl'll1t GI·IS·ZH 
(Ess11nger): COastal Development Per~tt 1·16-048 CEts1tngtr 
Faa11y Trust/Laguna Ttrract Part>: Strtalbtd Alteration 
Aart••nt 5-515-15: C1ty of Laguna leach Loc:a1 Coastal 
Progra.; SOuth Laguna Blologtcal Rttourct Va1uts Map • 

• 
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II. Standara Conditions • 

5-95-286 
Page 2 

.. 
1. Notice of Receipt and Acknowledgment. The permit is not valid and 

development shall not commence until a copy of the permit, signed by the 
;~rmittee or authorized agent, acknowledging receipt of the permit and 
acceptance of the terms and conditiQns, is returned to the Commission 
office. · · 

2. Exo1rat1on. If development has not commenced, the permit w111 expire two 
years from the date this permit is reported to the Commission. 
Development shall be pursued in a diligent manner and completed in a .. 
reasonable period of time. Application for extension of the permit must 
be made prior to the expiratfon date. · 

3. Compliance. All development must occur in strict compliance with the 
proposal as set forth in the application for permit, subject to any 
special conditions set forth below. Any deviation from the approved plans 
must be reviewed and approved by the staff and may require Commission 
approval. 

4. Interpretation. Any questions of intent or interpretation of any 
condition will be resolved by the Executive Director or the Commission. 

5. Inspections. The Commission staff shall be allowed to inspect the site 
and the project during its development, subject to 24-hour advance notice . 

6. Assignment.· The permit may be assigned to any qualified person. provided 
assignee files with the Commission an affidavit accepting all terms and 
conditions of the permit. 

7. Terms and Conditions Run with the Land. These terms and conditions shall 
be perpetual. and it is the intention of the Commission and the permittee 
to bind all future owners and possessors of the subject property to the 
terms and conditions. · 

III. Special Conditions: 

1. Streambed Alteration Agreement 

Any changes to·Streambed Alteration Agreement 5-585-95 between the applicant 
and the Department of Fish and Game that will result in a change to the 
permitted project shall require an amendment to this permit. 

2. Beach Replenishment 

Sixty days prior to sediment removal from the debris control facilities, the 
applicant shall notify in writing the City of Laguna Beach, the County of 
Orange Department·of Harbors, Beaches and.Parks, and the California Department 
Parks and Recreation of the intent to remove the sediment and its availability 
for possible beach replenishment. If any of these agencies express written 
interest in use of the sediment for beach replenishment, the applicant shall 
make the sediment available to the interested agency for that.purpose. If 
none of the above agencies express interest in use of the sediment, the 
applicant may deposit the sediment at an approved dump site. 
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£xecut,ve Dtrector lh&lt recetve 1 copy of the letter of nottftcatton at 

t • , ... tt11 tt ts stnt to the agenctes 1tated above. 

Etodtnga and DtclarattQDJ. 

C01Dts1ton ftnds and declares 11 follows: 

!rgjtct Dtacrtpt'AD . 
T app1tcants propose to conttruct flood protectton and aedtment contro1 

sures that art able to accOMmOdate stor~~ up to a lO.year evtnt. The 
su jtct s1tt ts an extsting mobile hOlt park CLaguna Terrace Park) located 

• 

al ng the floor of tht downstrtlll tnd or •Hobo Canyon• tn tht South Laguna . 
ar of the Ctty of Laguna leach·. The proposed dtvt1op•nt will occur wtthtn .. ·. 
th extst1ng developed areas and along tht park's Jtr,mettr. Although hea¥1Jy 
ve etated. the stetpnest of the adjacent canyon walls and tht canyon bott01 · 
tt elf creatt the posatb111tr of algntf1cant ltd1••nt 1adtn.f1ows occurrtng 
du '"I htgh tntenstty ra1nfal1. Tht app1tcanta havt tndtcattd that the 
pr posed projtct 1s cons,dertd an 1nttt,m solution whtch wtll bt in place 
un tl a 1ang-term flood control solution is tdenttfitd and t~Pllllnttd. A 
fu ure 1ong terM flood control project w111 requtrt a future caaital 
dt tlopment permtt. The subject site 1s located tn1and of Coast Highway. • 
Sp cific components of the project art dtscr1btd below. 

Th applicant has enttred tnto Strtambtd A1ttrat1on Agrttltnt NO. 5-185-15 
~t tht C.11forn1a Depart .. nt·of Fish and Gall. The signed agrtiMint ta 
att chtd as exh1b1t E. Tht applicant ts bound by tht agrttllnt. Tht 
str ambad alteration •trtement was sublttttd as part of tht pt~t 
app icattan. Tht requ rements out11ntd tn tht atrtllbed alttratton agre111nt 
art 1nc1udtd as part of tht proposed dtYtlop~~nt. 

The subjtct s1tt ft located wtthtn tht Ctty of Laguna ltath. Laguna &tach has 
1 c rt1f1td Local Coastal Progra• (LCP). Howtvtr. at tht tt11 tht LCP VII 
etr 1fttd. ftvt geographical areas wert deftrttd ·ttrttf1catton. Tht sUbject 
sit ts locattd v1thtn one of tht areas of dtftrrtd ctrt1ftcatton. the Hobo 
Can area. lecautt the subject attt ts located tn an arta of dtftrrtd 
cer tttcatton. the coastal dtvtlopment paratt ta proct111d though tht Coastal 

hston rather tban the local govtt.nt. The standard of rtvhw h tht 
Cha ttr ! po1tcfta of the Coastal Act. · 

Po tons of stora flow art carrttd w1thtn tht tihting streets of tht IIObUt 
hal park. In order to tncrt&st tht streets• carrying capactttes the 
to11 ng are proposed: ') conatructton of.conta1n~~nt blrrtcadts constattng 
of or thret 2• l 12" t11btr planks bolttd to Still ptpt Itt tn COhcrttt 
toot ntt: Z> rtnova1 of stltcttd speed bumps and tnsta11attan of a ntw spttd 
bolo to bttter dtrtct th• drainage flow: and 3) conatructton of standard •ad • 
ro1l curbs aa nttdtd to better d1rect stor. flows. 

•M•· trtet·ts proposed to be rtgradtd to incrttst the croasfall to 1 verttca1 
to 1 horizontal (Itt tKhtbtt F). Tht regrading wt11 lower tht northwlsttrlJ 
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side of the street approximately 1 foot. From the new lowered point, a 4-foot 
wide low-flow area will be created. A portion of the existing canyon wall 
will be removed. From the western edge of the 4-foot low-flow.area, a near 
vertical slope will be constructed until the new slope joins the existing 
slope. The new road subgrade and low-flow area will be resurfaced with 
~~~halt. 

Catch Basins and Storm orain System 

Near the downstream end of the project, along the lower portion of "M 11 Street, 
two conventional curb-type catch basins, each approximately four feet square 
by five feet deep, are proposed. In addition, a new section of storm drain is 
proposed to collect and convey a portion of the street flows into the existing 
storm drain. 

The catch basins will collect storm flows equal to the downstream storm drain 
capacity. The flows will be carried by 24-inch and 30-inch diameter concrete 
pipes, of a combined length of 241 feet, which will connect to a newly 
constructed manhole. The manhole will provide a junction structure and a 
point of access for future inspection of the storm drain system. 

A liner is proposed to be emplaced within approximately 130 linear feet of an 
existing 30-inch diameter CMP (corrugated metal pipe) to restore the 
structural integrity and hydraulic capacity of that portion of the storm drain 
system. · 

Debris Control Structures 

Debris control structures at the mouths of four canyons tributary to the 
mobile home park site are proposed to reduce the amount of sediment entering 
the developed portion of the park (see exhibit 8). The structures vary in 
dimension depending on the size of the tributary area and the topography. 
Three of the structures are proposed to be 7 feet high and one will be 9 feet, 
four inches high. The length of the structures will yary from 25 to 75 feet. 

· A graphic depicting the typical design is attached as Exhibit C. 

A corrugated metal pipe either exists and will be extended or will be placed 
in the bottom of each canyon to provide a controlled outlet for very small 
storms. Excavation into the banks adjacent to each structure is proposed to 
properly key the structures into the terrain. Steel H beams will be placed 
and concrete footings will be poured around them. Horizontal timber planks 
will be U-bolted to the steel beams with 2-inch openings between the planks. 

The debris control structures are proposed to be cleared, on an as-needed 
basis, of accumulated sediment. A removable panel will be part of each of the 
structures and will allow equipment access to the sediment. The location of 
the disposal site is not known at this time. If the disposal site is located 
within the coastal zone an amendment to this permit or a new coastal 
~evelopment permit is required. 

Petention/oesilt1nq Basin 

Approximately 200 cubic yards will be excavated to construct a 
detention/desilting basin. The basin is proposed to be located in an area 
currently used as a work/storage utility lot. V-ditches leading into the 
basin are proposed to be constructed. The basin is proposed to prevent 
plugging of the existing inlet to the downdrain that flows onto 11 K" Street. 
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Stairways 

Two pedestrian access stai~ways are prop~sed to be ~onstructed down the slop~ 
from M Street to P Street and from S Street to the back of the existing Unocal 
station. The stairways are required as part of the project by the Laguna 
Beach Fire Department to provide additional exits from the park in the event 
of an emergency such as fire. The stairway to P street will be 28 feet long 
and 4 feet wide with 22 steps. The stairway to the Unocal station will be 25 
feet long and 4 feet wide with 24 steps. The stairway structures will include 
railings and 6 x 4 foot landings. No sensitive habitat exists in the vicinity 
of the proposed stairways. 

B. Project Background 

During the winte~ rainy season of 1994-95, the combination of high intensity 
rainfall and the unstable hillsides of Hobo Canyon led to high-velocity, 
sediment laden flows within the mobile home park. During these high-velocity 
runoff events, sediment and debris from the tributary canyons entered the park 
resulting in sediment deposition on the streets and within the park 
buildings. In addition to the storm damage, park residents were potentially 
in jeopardy due to limited emergency vehicle access caused by the debris 
flow. 

In the past sandbagging was used in attempts to control storm flows. 
Sandbagging proved to be inadequate during severe storms and is not an 
acceptable interim or long-term solution. Without drainage improvements. the. 
park could face additional storm damage from unmanaged runoff and sediment a 
debris deposition in the park. The proposed drainage improvement measures a 
necessary to protect the existing development. 

The proposed development was first submitted as an emergency permit request. 
Only portions of the proposed development qualified for an emergency coastal 
development permit. The development that did qualify was approved under · 
emergency coastal development permit G5-95-286. Development approved under 
the emergency permit was removal of existing speed bumps; construction of a 
new speed bump; construction of wooden barriers placed near the street edge 
(One to three 211 X 12 a X 10 feet timber planks bolted to steel pipe set in 
concrete footings>; construction of six inch standard asphalt curbs where 
hydraulic and field conditions indicate; construction of rolled curbs where 

. vehicular access is necessary; construction of two to three new catch basins 
<conventional curb-type. approximately 4' square by 5' deep). Emergency 
permits are required to be followed up by regular coastal development permit 
applications. The currently proposed development includes both the 
development approved under the emergency permit and the additional development 
that did not qualify. 

A related project at the subject site was approved under administrative 
coastal development permit 5-96-048 on May 8, 1996. · Development approved 
under coastal development permit 5-96-048 was removal of 2,000 to 2,500 cubic 
yards of sediment from the mouths of four tributary canyons within the Hobo 
Canyon drainage in the upstream end of the Laguna Terrace (Mobile Home> Park. 

C. Env1~onmentally Sens1t1ye Habitat Areas ~ 
Section 30240 of the Coastal Act states: 
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(b) Development in areas adjacent to environmentally sensitive habitat 
areas and parks and recreation areas shall be sited and designed to 
prevent impacts which would significantly degrade those areas, and shall 
be compatible with the continuance of thos• habitat and recreation areas. 

The subject site is located within the Hobo Canyon area. Hobo Canyon has been 
identified in the South Laguna Biological Resource Values map as a Very High 
Value Habitat. The proposed project is intended to prevent flooding of the 
mobile home park, which was constructed in the canyon prior to the Coastal 
Act. The proposed construction will occuT along the streets of the mobile 
home park and along the perimeter of the mobile home park. The debris control 
facilities are proposed to be located along the edge of the existing 
development, where the transition into open land begins. The open land area 
supports a large area of environmentally sensitive habitat area (ESHA) 
including coastal sage scrub. The biological assessment prepared by John M. 
Tettemer and Associates is dated January 1996 and was updated on February 12, 
1996, March 15 and 20, 1996. Regarding three of the four debris control · 
facilities~ locations, the biological a~~ stat•s: 

~~coastal sage scrub habitat surrounds invasive species such as arundo, · 
tree tobacco, and palm trees within oT adjacent to the footprint of the 
debris control structures and sediment removal areas. As a result of 
construction and maintenance of three of the proposed debris control 
structures, 0.06 acre of coastal sage ~~b habitat will be impacted. The 
location of the impacts is depicted on Figure 3 [included in this staff 
report as Exhibit 8]. In addition, 0.04 acre of coastal sage scrub 
habitat may be temporarily impacted during construction. 11 

Because of rapid development in the Orange County region, the coastal sage 
scrub community which 8-10 years ago was still widespread is today considered 
threatened according to many biologists. tmrt~ States Fish and Wildlife 
research indicates that 70-90~ of the coastal sage scrub habitat 1n Orange 
County has been fragmented and destroyed. One of its.obligate species, the 
California gnatcatcher, has been listed as a threatened species. Coastal sage 
scrub is considered an environmentally sensitive habitat as defined by .Section 
30107.5 of the Coastal Act because it is rare and valuable habitat that is 
easily disturbed or degraded by human activities. Coastal sage scrub has been 
consistently found by the Commission to be environmentally sensitive habitat. 

Impacts to coastal sage scrub habitat will occur due to three of the proposed 
debris control structures. The applicant considered alternatives ·to the 
proposed design including earth embankments and earth embankments with 
excavated basins. _The earth embankment alternative would include constructing 
an embankment of compacted fill, seven to nine feet high, at the mouths of the 
four drainage areas. This alternative would requiTe construction of access 
roads to the upstream side of the embankment to pro¥1de a means for sediment 
removal. This alternative was not chosen because: 1) the project footprint 
and habitat impacts from the embankment and access TOad would significantly 
exceed the proposed alternative; 2) import of fill ~terial for the embankment 
would increase traffic impacts to the mobile home park and public streets 
significantly beyond what is anticipated from the pTOposed alternative; 3) 
construction would.be impracticable and disruptive to the community; and 4) 
concrete overflow spflTWays and energy dissipaters would be required on all 
embankments increasing the foot print of the structures. 
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The earth embankments with excavated basins alternative would include lower 
compacted fill embankments, approximately five to seven feet in height, • 
constructed at the mouths of the four drainage areas. This alternative woul 
also require construction of access roads, but with a lower volume of require 
material. Basin excavation upstream of the embankments would be necessary to 
~~~vide additional storage of sediments. The basin excavation would affect 
adjacent natural side slopes and related habitat. In addition, free drainage 
of the excavated basins may not be possible, creating the need for temporary 
pumping operations to dewater stored sediments. This alternative was not 
selected for the same reasons described above and because the need for pumping 
operations is undesirable. · 

The proposed alternative will not require construction of an access road, 
instead taking access from the existing developed area that does not support 
sensitive habitat. Impacts from each of the three alternatives .considered 
would be permanent. Construction impacts from the proposed alternative will 
occur but are considered minimal because no access road is required, the 
impacts will be temporary and the overall project footprint is minimized. The 
proposed alternative is considered the least environmentally damaging feasiblJ 
alternative. 

The California Department of Fish and Game CCOFG) has reviewed the proposed 
project. In oral communications with Commission staff, and in a letter dated 
February 2, 1995 forwarded to Commission staff from COFG staff, COFG indicated 
that in this case. they are not requiring mitigation for the impacts to 
coastal sage scrub because of the very limited amount of sensitive vegetation 
impacted Csee exhibit G). The proposed development will occur adjacent to a. 
large, open ESHA area. In addition, the site is located on the fringe of 
existing development. As stated above the coastal sage scrub that will be 
impacted surrounds invasive, undesirable vegetation such as tree tobacco and 
arundo. The majority of vegetation that would be impacted is not ESHA. 
Further, because the proposed development is located at the very edge of the 
open land, the proposed project will not preclude protection of the remainder 
of the high value habitat located throughout Hobo Canyon. , 

The Commission finds that although the project will have some adverse impacts 
on environmentally sensitive habitat area, for the reasons stated above, the 
impacts will not significantly degrade the adjacent area and will be 
compatible with continuance of the area as ESHA. Therefore, the Commission 
finds the proposed project is consistent with Section 30240(b) of the Coastal 
Act. 

D. Streambed 

The biological assessment prepared for the project by John Tettemer Associates 
dated January 1996 identifies 0.04 acre of impact to "Haters of the u.s. and 
the State• (jurisdictional waters). The 0.04 acre of impact will occur due to 
construction of one of the debris control facilities <see Exhibit 8). The 
narrow streambed is sandy.bottom with a few small castor beap and tree tobacco 
plants which are considered invasive species. The project area, except within 
the footprint of the debris control facility, will remain soft bottom 
streambed after construction is completed. The stream flows only during • 
rainstorms. 

The area of impact is not wetland habitat. The area is not considered wetland 
habitat because it does not currently support wetland vegetation and lacks 
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hydric soils. In fact, as stated previously, the general area supports 
coastal sage scrub type vegetation, which establishes under dry conditions • 
No wetlands will be filled or otherwise impacted by the project. The project 
impacts upland and streambed. The streambed functions as a drainage during . 
rainstorms. The determination that wetland habitat is absent from the site 1s 
:~;~:rtad by the biological consultant. 

Section 30236 of the Coastal Act states: 

Channelizations, dams, or other substantial alterations of rivers and 
streams shall incorporate the best mitigation measures feasible, and be 
limited to (1) necessary water supply projects, (2) flood control projects 
where no other method for protecting existing structures in the floodpla~n 
is feasible and where such protection is necessary for·public safety or to 
protect existing development, or (3) developments where the primary 
function is the improvement of fish and wildlife habitat. 

The propoied project will result in alteration of a streambed due to placement 
of the debris control facility. The proposed project is a flood control 
project necessary to protect existing structures in the floodplain. The 
debris control facility is proposed to trap debris flow at the mouth of the 
tributary canyon and reduce the amount of sediment entering the developed 
portion of the mobile home park. As the sediment laden flows from the 
upstream watershed approach the structure, the sands, gravel, and other 
organic debris will be trapped behind the barrier. The structures are 
proposed to be cleared of collected sediment on an as-needed basis. Each of 
the debris control facilities are proposed to include a removable panel which 
will allow equipment access to the sediment for removal. No impacts to 
sensitive habitat, wetland or streambed are expected from the debris removal. 

The applicant has entered into Streambed Alteration Agreement No. 5-858-95 
with the CDFG. The signed agreement is attached as exhibit E. The streambed 
alteration agreement was submitted by the applicant as part of the permit 
application. The streambed alteration agreement requires that adjacent ESHA 
be flagged during construction to prevent impacts. It also prohibits 
vegetation removal from March 15 through July 15 to avoid impacts to nesting 
birds. In addition, the agreement requires all staging and storage areas for 
equipment and materials to be located outside of the streambed. Pollutants 
from project related materials are prohibited from entering or being placed 
near the streambed. All excess materials are required to be removed from the 
site when work is completed. Equipment maintenance is prohibited from being 
done within or near the stream channel. ··The streambed alteration agreement is 
included as part of the project. The conditions of the streambed alteration 
agreement adequately assure protection of the streambed and adjacent ESHA. 
The applicant is bound by the streambed alteration agreement and it is part of 
the proposed project. Consequently, the project does not have to be 
separately conditioned herein. However, any future changes to the streambed 
alteration agreement that effect the project as approved by the Commission 
would need to be reviewed by the Commission to assure continued protection of 
the streambed and ESHA. 

The streambed alteration agreement also includes the following requirements: 
1) restoration of any stripped or exposed areas with vegetation native to the 
area; 2) the stream channel be returned as nearly as possible to its original 
configuration without creating erosion problems; and 3) all necessary 
revegetation shall be monitored. 
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The applicant has agreed to the requirements of Streambed Alteration Agreeme. 
5-585-95 •. The Streambed Alteration Agreement requires that the project 
incorporate best management practices such as those 11sted above. In 
addition, the Streambed Alteration Agreement assures that any adverse impacts 
created by the project will be avoided. The proposed project can be found 
consistent with Section 30236 of the Coastal Act only if the Streambed 
Alteration Agreement is carried out. Any changes to Streambed Alteration 
Agreement 5-585-95, shall require, as a condition of approval of·this permit, 
an amendment to this coastal development permit. The~efore, as conditioned, 
the Commission finds that the proposed project is consistent with Section 
30236 of the Coastal Act. 

E. Beach Replenishmeot 

Section 30233Cd> of the Coastal Act states: 

(d) Erosion control and flood control facilities constructed on water 
courses can impede the movement of sediment and nutrients which would 
otherwise be carried by storm runoff into coastal waters. To facilitate 
the continued delivery of these sediments to the littoral zone, whenever 
feasible, the material removed from these fac111t,es may be placed at 
appropriate points on the shoreline in accordance with other applicable 
provisions of this division, where feasible mitigation measures have been 
provided to minimize adverse environmental effects. Aspects that shall be 
considered before issuing a coastal development permit for such purposes 
are the method of placement, time of year of placement~ and sensitivity o. 
the placement area. . 

The project description includes maintenance removal of the debris collected 
by the four debris control facilities on an as-needed basis. The debris 
removal is necessary for on-going effectiveness of the proposed drainage 
system improvements. Without the proposed debris collection, and previous to 
development of the area, the debris would have continued downstream to 
replenish the local beaches. The cumulative effect of flood control 
facilities such a$ that proposed is the narrowing of beaches which decreases 
sandy beach area available for access and recreation, increases erosion and, 
potentially, storm damage. 

In order to off-set the potential negative result of the proposed project, the 
sediment. should be made available for beach replenishment. The agencies 
responsible for the beaches in the subject area are the City of Laguna Beach, 
the Orange County Harbors, Beaches & Par~s Department. and the State Par~s 
Department. By notifying the responsible beach agencies of the availability 
of the sediment, the potential for beach replenishment is increased and 
impacts to the littoral zone, including loss of sandy beach area, erosion, and 
storm damage, are minimized. As a condition of approval, the applicant shall 
notify in writing the City of Laguna Beach, the Countr of Orange Harbors, 
Beaches & Par~s. and the State Par~s Department of the availability of the 
sediment for possible beach replenishment. Therefore. as condition, the 
Commission finds that the proposed project is consistent with Section 30233(d) 
of the Coastal Act. ~ 

F. Hazard 

Section 30253 of the Coastal Act states, in part: 
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(1) Minimize risks to life and property in areas of high geologic, flood, 
and fire hazard. · 

uuring the heavy rainstorms of the winter of 1994, the development at· the 
subject site was subjected to severe debris and mud flows. Significant 
property damage resulted from the storms. The proposed drainage improvements 
will minimize risk to life and property due to flooding during future storm 
events. Therefore, the Commission finds that the proposed project is 
consistent with Section 30253 of the Coastal Act. 

G. Local Coastal Program 

Section 30604<a> of the Coastal Act. provides that the Commission shall issue a 
Coastal Development Permit only if the project will not prejudice the ability 
of the local government having jurisdiction to prepare a Local Coastal Program 
which conforms with the Chapter 3 policies of the Coastal Act. 

The Laguna Beach Local Coastal Program was certified with suggested 
modifications, excluding several areas of deferred certification (including 
the Hobo Canyon area), at the July, 1992 Commission hearings. The City 
accepted the Commission's suggested modifications and the Commission 
subsequently concurred with the Executive Director's determination of adequacy 
on·January 13, 1993 • 

The Laguna Beach LCP was effectively certified on January 25, 1993 after 
· Notice of the Certification of the Local Coastal Program was filed with the 

Secretary of Resources. The Commission is reviewing this project because it 
is in an area of deferred certification. 

The proposed development, as conditioned to require an amendment to this 
permit for any changes to the streambed alteration agreement and to notify .the 

. agencies responsible for the local beaches of the ava11ability .of sediment for 
beach replenishment, will not create adverse impacts on coastal access or 
coastal resources under Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act. Therefore, the 
Commission finds that approval of the project will not prejudice the City's 
ability to prepare a Local Coastal Program for this area of deferred 
certification. 

H. California Environmental Quality Act 

Section 13096 of Title 14 of the California Code of Regulations requires 
Commission approval of coastal development permits to be supported by a 
finding showing the permit, as conditioned, to be consistent with any 
applicable requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). 
Section 21080.5(d)(2)(i) of CEQA prohibits a proposed dev~lopment from being 
approved if there are feasible mitigation measures available which would 
substantially lessen any significant adverse impact which the activity may 
have on the environment. 

The proposed project has been conditioned in order to be found consistent with 
the sensitive habitat policies of the Coastal Act. Mitigation measures,. 
including requiring an amendment to this permit for changes to the streambed 
alteration agreement and notification of the agencies responsible for the 
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local beaches of the availability uf sediment for beach replenishment, wtll 
m1n1mrtze all adverse impacts. As conditioned. there are no feasible • 
alternatives or feasible mitigation. measures available which would 
substantially lessen any significant adverse impact which the activity may 
have on the environment. Therefore. the Commission finds that the proposed 
project can be found consistent with the requirements of the Coastal Act to 
conform to CEQA. 
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330 Golden Shore, Suitt ~0 
Long Beach, California t0802 

•otif!cation No.,-ses-t' 
Page ~ of 4 

'THIS APEEHEN'l', entered into between the State of California, Department of Fish 
and Game, hereinafter called the Department, and Qarrtn Esslinger of Laguna Beaeh, 
State of C&1Uo:U.a , hereinafter called the Operator, is aa followa: 

HKEREAS,pursuant to Section lJA__ of California Fiah and Game Code, the Operator, 
on the %1 day of PteeJ!Iber, UIS, notified the Deputmttnt that they intend to divert 
or obstruct the natural flow of, or change the bed,·channel, or bank of, or uae · 
~terlal from the streambed(a) of, the following water(a): Hobo Canypn runpff, 
o:aac;e County, California, 

~. the Department (represented by pan Sforza has made an inspection of 
subject area on the Zl day of Qtctmbtr, 1185, and) has dete:min•d that such 
operations may substantially adversely affect existing fish and wildlife resources 
including: all agyatie resgurecs and wildlife in the orta. 

THEREFORE, ~· Department hereby proposes measures to protect fish.and ~~dlife 
resources during the Operator's work. Th• Operator hereby ac;rtts to;accept the 
following m.asures/conditiens as part of the proposed work. ·- ··. ~ 

lf the Operator's work chan;•• from that stated in the notification specified 
above, this Agreement is no lonc;er valid and a new notification shall be submitted 
to the Dtpart:zroent of Fish and Game. Failure to ccmply with the provisions of this 
Ac;re~m~nt and with other pertinent code aections, includinc; but not limited to Fish 
and GUlli Code Sections ~6~0, $652, ~937, and $948, DilLY result in prosecution. 

Bothing in this Ac;reement authorizes the Operator to trespass on any ~and or 
property, nor does it relieve the Operator of responsibility fo: coapliance with 
applicable federal, state, or local law:s or ordinances. A consUZIIMttd Ac;reement 
does not constitute Department of Fish and Game endorsement of the proposed 
QPtr&tion, or assure the Department's concurrence with pe:mi ts required from other 
agenci ... 

Thi• Aq;eement beeqmes tfftctiye tht date of Qepartmtnt'• aiqnotpre and t•rminatas 
QtelrnRe; 1996 for projtet cpnst;uetipn pnly. Tbis Ag;eement shall remain in tf!•st 
fpr Sb•t time necessary tp aatisty the te~/cpnditipns pf this Aqretm~nt. 

----------------·-----

• 

• 
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"ff.WiBED ALTERATION CONDITION~ FOR NOTIFICATION NUMBER: S-595•25 

The following provisions constitute the limit of activities agreed to. and resolved· 
,. thia Agreement. The signin; of this Agreement does not irrply tha't the Operator is 
·::::!:.:.~-..:: ::.on\ doinq other activities at the site. Ho~ver, activities not 

~~ecifically agreed to and resolved by this Agreemen't shall be subject to separat~ n 
u 
u 
D 

. ··tification pursuant to Fish and Game Code Sections 1600 et aeq. 

4. The Operator proposes to alter the streambed to olleyiote flood prgblems. 
The Operator proposes to impact 0.04 aeres of stream. The project is located at HQQQ 
;onyon. w.st of P.C.H. with aeee:s from H Strett 

The agreed work includes. activities associated with No. 2 above. The project area 
s located In Hobo Canyon rynoff in O~ange County. Specific work areas and mitigation 
Masures are de8cribed on/in the plans and docwments submitted by the Operator, and 

£hall be irrplamented as proposed unless directtd differ~ly by thia egreement. 

The Cperator shall not impact more than 0.04 asres of stream. 

~- Disturbance or removal of vegetation shall not exceed the limits approved by the 
:apartment. The disturbed portions of any stream channel or lake marc;in within the D hic;h water mark of the stream or lake shall be restored to their original condition 
~der the direction of the Department. Restoration shall include the revegetation of 
:tripped or exposed areas with vegetation native to the uea. 

D 6. Installation of bridges, culverts, or· other structures shall be such that water 
:low is not impaired. Bottoms of temporary culverts shall be placed at str•am ~hannel 

· ;:rade; bottoms of permanent culverts shall be placed at or below stream channel ·grade. 
·• Equipment shall not be operated in wetted areas (including but not limited to 
:mded, flowing, or w.tland areas) without the prior written approval of the 
-3putment. 

I -· Preparation shall be made so that runoff from steep, erodible surfaces will be 
~ wiverted into stable areas with little erosion potential. Frequent water checks shall 

.:.:e placed on dirt roads, cat tracks, or other work trails to control erosiop. 

1 ~. ~ter containin; mud, silt or other pollutants from ag;regate washing or other 
~ctivities shall not be allowed to enter a lake or flowing stream or placed in 
locations that may be subjected to hi;h storm flows. 

] .;o. Structures and associated materials not desilifted to withstand high seasonal flows 
~~1 be removed to areas above the high water mark before such flOw. occur. 

J ~1. 1he perimeter of the work site shall be adequately fanced/flag;ed to.prevent 
damage·to adjacent riparian habitat. 

:;:z. %f a stream's low flow channel, bed or banks/lake bed or banks have been altered, 

I ~~ese ahall be returned. as nearly as possible to their oriqinal configuration and 
•. idth, without creatin; future erosion problems. 

J .;.3. 1he Operator shell not remove ve;etation within the stream tr~:.m~ March 15 to July 
l5 to avoid impacts to nesting birds. 

4. Sta;ing/storage areas for equipment and materials .shall be located outside of the 
:..ream/lake. 

•

. All planting shall have a minimum of 80\ survival the 
reafter and/or shall attain 75\ cover after 3 years and 
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•be life of the project. If the survival and cover requirements have not been met, 
~rator is respqneible for replacement planting to achieve these requirements. 
teplacement plants shall be monitored with the same survival and growth requirements 
!or 5 years after planting. 

I 
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U 
16. All planting shall t:>e done between October 1 and April 30 to take advantage of the 
winter rainy season. 

11. An annual report shall be submitted to the Department by Jan. 1 of each year for 5 

1 .,ears after planting. This report shall include the survival, ' cover, and height of 
,oth tree and shrub species. The number by species of plants replaced, an overview of 
;be revegetation effort, and the method used to assess these par~ters shall also be 

· ~eluded. ·lhotos from designated photo stations shall be·included. 

) Ll. Access to.the worksite shall be via existing roads and access raaps. 

lt. Spoil sites shall not be located within a stream/lake, where spoil shall be washed 
) ~ck into a stream/lake, or where it will cover aquatic or riparian vegetation. 

:o. Jaw cem.nt/concrete or washings thereof, asphalt, paint or other coating material, 
.)il or other petroleum products, or any other substances which could t:>e ha~ardous to 

1 aquatic lifa, resulting from project related activities, shall t:>e prevented ··fromo 
:ontaminating the soil anc:l/or entering the waters of the state. These matei:iels,. 
~laced within or where they may enter a stream/lake, by Operator or any party working 

) .mdu cont.:act, or with the permission of the Operato:, shall be .removed immediately. 

J1. No deb:is, soil, silt, sand, ba:k, slash, sawdust, rubbish, cem.nt or concrete or 
washings thereof, oil or petroleum products or other organic or earthen material from 

1 .ny const.:uction, or associated activity of whatever nature shall be allowed to enter 
!nto o: placed where it may be washed by rainfall o: runoff into, waters of the State. 
When operations are completed, any excess materials o: debris shall be removed from the 
-..o:k area. No rubbish shall be deposited within 150 feet of the hi¢ water mark of any 

J .strMm or lake. 

22. ,.. Operator shall comply with all litter and' pollution laws. All contractors, 
subcontractors and employees shall also obey these laws and it shall be the 
responsibility of the operator to ensure compliance. 

23. lfo ,quipment maintenance shall be done ':fi thin or neu any st.:eam channel or lake 
.:na:;in 'Where pet.:oleum p:oducts or other pollutants from the equipment may enter these 
.u::eu 'UDder any flow. 

lt. ,.. Operator a hall p:a::oYida a CDPJ' d UJ.s Agreement to au coatacto.a, 
.a111:1coat:zac:tozs, &ll.d t!ae Ope.:atoz' • pz~ect supez"r.Uou. Copies ~ tJae Agreement aJaaU 
lM zu.cUl.J' aftil.a:t:l1e at wozk sites at aU ts-a duziag peziocls ~ acu.~ wozk and IIIUSt 
.oe p:esented to any Department peraonnel, or personnel f:om another agency upon demand. 

25. ,.. Operator sKU notify the Department, u wzs.u.ar, at 1eut •i~ (5).,.CiaJ's pzioz 
t.o UitiatiOa o.t COZLat:nctioa ~act) acti¥1-tHs aa4 at l.east ft~ (5) clara pz.t.oz to 
caqpleUoa o:l eoutza.ctua (p~eet) actiYiU.s. Notification shall be sent to the 

• 

• 

lepart.-Dt at 330 Golden Shore, Ste 50, Long Beach, CA 90802, Attn: ES. _A.. 
. r-nll(·rr1t CQ'/:r..qSWN 

.!6. ,._ Department reserves the :igl:lt to enter the p:oject site at any tisae'i\:yt~dli~e b .... 

.;0111'liance with terms/conditione of thia Agreement. §_..'j~ ~ ~~ 

EXHitiT # .. -.£--;d_ ·· 
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]I :1. T.he Department reserves the riqht to sus~:nd and/or revoke this Agreement if the 
. -partment datermines that the circumstances warrant. The circumstances that could 

··equire a reevaluation include, but are not limited to, the following-: 

• 
a. Failure to corrply with the te.rms/conditions of this A.qreement. 
b. T.he information provided by the Operator in support of the Agreement/Notification 

is determined by the Department to be incomplete/inaccurate. 

D 

c. ~en new information becomes available to the Department representative(s) that 
·-:=.- -.':'": !:=::· ... ":\ when preparing the oriqinal terms/conditions of this Aqreeftier!J:.. 

d. The project as described in the Notification/Agreement has chanqed, or conditions 
affecting fish and wildlife resources change. 

Paqe 4 of 4 
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U.S. Fish & Vi1d1ife Service 
27JO Loker Avenue Wese 
Carlsbad, CA 92008 
(619) 431-9440 
FAX: (619) 431-9618 

•• 
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February 2, 1995 

All Jurisdictions 

M~1. 7 \996 

CAUfOlM\A 
tOASlll tOMM\SSlOM 
SOU'tK tOASl D.lSTllct 

Specific Exemptions to and Recommended For.mat.For 
Reviewing Requests For Interim Habitat Loss Permits 

Dear Jurisdiction: 

The Californ~a Department of Fish and Game (CDFG) and U.S. 
Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS), which administer the Natural 
Community Conservation Planning (NCCP) program, are providing the 
following .clarifi.cation for the minimum crit~ria for ·projec;ts 
that would be Subject to the interim habitat loss (Special 4(d) ~ 
Rule) process.· ~h~se clarifications will reduce the number of 
projects needing ·an· interim habitat,loss permit if they have 
minor impacts to coastal sage scrub habitat and are not wi~hin 
"cere" habitat areas. We are also providing clarification to the 
jurisdictions regarding submitting their "NCCP Findings." These 
changes and clarifications ar~ as follows: 

Coastal Sage Scrub Losses Exemot from 4(d) Review 

All projects that occur in low value habitat and projects in 
medium value habitat outside of identified preserve planning 
areas, ·cause the loss .of .less than 1.0 acres of coastal sage 
~crub ~abitat that is not occupied by California gnatcatchers, 
and woula not 9the~ise preclude design of the reserve system are 
exempt from the Federal and State interim habitat loss (Special 
~(d) Rule) approval process. Mitigation for these projects will 
conform with all other underlying resource protection 
requirements of the jurisdictions, an enrolled jurisdict~~n's 4d 
guidelines or the guidelines provided in the joint DFG/USFWS 
letter of December 30, 1993, and CEQA. All ~osses of coastal 
sage scrub must still pe reported by the jurisdictions to the 
subregional accounting eritity and counted toward the · 
subarea/subregional 5% loss allocat'ion, except as specified 
below . 
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A jurisdiction may allow coastal sage scrub loss in excess 
of the St for those minor projects (less than 1.0 acres) whose 
development poses a minimal risk to overall coastal sage scrub 
conservation if they meet the above habitat criteria and can show 
that the project mitigation contributes to the regional 
conservation effort·. 

Coastal sage scrub losses that are the result of.mandated 
health and safety orders (e.g., weed abatement) are also exempt 
from the interim habitat loss process. Habitat that is occupied 
~y California gnatcatchers that will be ~isturbed by these orders 
should be coordinated with the USFWS to ensure compliance with 
the Endangered Species Act. These losses will not require 
mitigation, but shall be recorded and reported to the appropriate 
jurisdiction and the subregional accounting entity and counted 
toward the subarea/subregi~nal St ~oss allocation. 

Making the HCCP Interim Habitat LoSS Findings 

• 

We are also requesting that jurisdictions participating in 
the NCCP provide concise and·consistent information that will • 
facilitate the uniform review, processing and reporting of 
interim losses under the 4(d) special rule. Reporting approved 
losses to the subregional·st loss coordinator is important to 
ensure that all jurisdictions are being treated equitably. The 
USFWS and DFG have become aware of isolated instances in which 
clearing of coastal sage scrub has occurred prior to issuance of 
a loss permit. Participation in the interim habitat loss process 
presumes that all coastal sage scrub losses have met the NCCPs 
conditions for approval. The attachment clarifies what 
information is needed in the habitat loss application so that it 
conforms with the Southern California Coastal Sage Scrub Natural 
Community Conservation Planning Process Guidelines (CSS Process 
Guidelines) • 

i 

. . • 
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we request that this information be provided in each interim 
habitat loss permit application which will be processed under the 
provisions of the 4(d) special rule. This minimum level of 
information will make it possible for our staff to evaluate the 
appropriateness of the requested habitat loss. Addressing these 
points will not necessarily involve complicated, detailed 
discussions. If the impacts are obviously insignificant this 
should be easily demonstrated. If you have any questions or need 
more information please contact Bill Tippets, NCCP Supervisor at 
(619) 688~4267, or Nancy Gilbert, Multiple Species Coordinator at 
(619) 431-9440. . 

Supervisor 

Attachment 

cc: Department of Fish and Game 

Mr. Banky CUrtis 
Sacramento 

Mr. Bill Tippets 
San Diego. 

Ms. Nancy Gilbert 

Larry L. Eng, Ph.D. 
·NcCP Program Manager 

u.s. Fish and Wildlife Service 

. . 

.. 
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Information Necessary For The Evaluation Of A Request 
For A Habitat Loss Permit Under The.4(d) Rule. • 

The CSS Process Guidelines Section 4. 2 .g, PROCESS FOR SE~INC 
INTERIM APPROVALS FOR COASTAL SACE SCRUB .(<;:SS) HABITAT Loss, detail• 
specifically the procedure for allowing local jurisdictions to 
benefit from the 4(d) rule. The following questions should be 
answered descriptively, not as "yes• or •no• responses, where 
appropriate based on the biological technical report for the 
proposed project. Attach a map, of appropriate scale, to show 
the location of the proposed project, and indicate on .it: the 
major vegetation communities and sensitive biological resources 
_present:. Also indicate areas to !=>• .impacted by project act:.ivit:y .. 

4.2.g(1) (a) The habitat loss does not cumulatively exceed the 5% 
guideline. · 

l.. 

2. 

Compare the proposed project losses of css in relation 
to the initial allocation of 5% habitat loss for that 
jurisdiction or subregion. Ensure ~hat the proposed 
CSS habitat losses for the project do not result in the 
cumulative loss for the jurisdiction or subregion 
exceeding the remaining allowable CSS habitat loss ... 

• 
Attach a copy of the reporting summary being provided 
to the subregional lead agency (or other body 
functioning to track losses) for tracking the 
subregional CSS loss "account.• For special districts 
within a jurisdiction {i.e. School District, Water 
District) submit 4(d) findings to the local 
jurisdiction. Loss of habitat will pe attributed to 
the local jurisdiction (i.e. subarea). 

4.2.g(l.) (b) The habitat loss will not preclude or prevent 
connectivity between areas of high habitat values. 

l.. Describe quality {high, intermediate or low) of css· 
habitat as outlined by the flow chart contained in the 
NCCP Conservation Guidelines, and the proposed 
project's direct and indirect impacts. 

2. Describe the on-site habitat in the context of-:. 
surrounding off-site areas of natural habitat and 
features. It is important to delineate the habitat's 
functional relationship to regional habitat conditions. 

·~ 

'In other words, discuss whether the property t~~s 
within a possible wildlife linkage or core area, etc. •. 
Determine_if the proposed project will impact or 
foreclose on the ability to create a viable preserve in 
the ·subarea and subregion. 

f • 

J 
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4.2.g(l) (c) The habitat loss will not preclude or prevent 
preparation of the subregional NCCP. 

1. Evaluate the proposed loss of css habitat in a regional 
context, and whether the proposed project will affect 
the preparation or implementation of the subregional 
plan. Discuss sensitive biological resources on-site 
and proposed impacts to these resources in a regional. 
context. 

2. Is the loss strategically located? , Demonstrate that 
the location of the loss will not isolate important css 
habitat from other natural resources and habitats 
important for the subregional NCCP plan. 

3. Provide a map illustrating the relationship of the 
proposed project to other important natural resources 
in the area. 

4.2.g(l) {d) The habitat loss has been minimized and mitigated to 
the max±mum ~tent practicable in accordance with 4.3. 

1. 
. . . 

Characterize the mitigation measures proposed for the 
project and describe how they provide for the long-term 
conservation of CSS habitat within the context of the 
proposed sub-regional plans. Enumerate the mitigation 
measures propos ea. for the impacts described above for·· 
all target and sensitive species. -All projects should 
result in "no net loss" of CSS habitat quality within 
the subregion. 

·A determination should also be included regarding the 
following: 

4.2(g) (2) Habitat loss will not appreciably reduce the likelihood 
of survival and recovery of listed species in t~e wild. 

4.22.(g) (3) Habitat loss is inciclentat to otherwise lawful 
activities. 

.. 
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